CITY OF WATFORD CITY

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
June 4, 2012

Minutes of the regular City Council meeting held on June 4, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall.  Present were Mayor Brent Sanford and Council Members Justin Voll, Kris Pacheco, Deanne Valenzuela, and Shane Homiston.  Absent were Council Member Dave Uhlich (excused) and Council Member Bruce Erickson (unexcused).  Also present were City Planner Curt Moen, Attorney Wyatt Voll, Superintendent of Public Works Justin Smith, and City Auditor Laura Anderson.  Mayor Sanford called the meeting to order with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Council Member Homiston moved to approve the minutes of the City Council meetings held on May 7, 2012 and May 17, 2012 as presented.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried unanimously. 

Mayor Sanford called the Public Hearing, as advertised, to order for the Application for Annexation submitted by Wild West Investments, LLC (Cherry Ridge Subdivision). There were no written comments or comments from the public.  The Public Hearing was closed. 
Laura Sanford, Ribfest Committee, was present to request that part of Main Street be blocked off and that alcohol be allowed on Main Street during Ribfest on August 10th.  Council Member Valenzuela moved to allow the Ribfest Committee to block off Main Street from First International Bank to Larsen Service Drug and 2nd Ave NE from Meyer’s Department Store to the alley from 7:00 a.m. August 10th to 1:00 a.m. August 11th, with alcohol allowed in a restricted beer garden area from 4:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Valenzuela, Pacheco, Voll, and Homiston; nays: none.     

Larry Signalness was present to request that the City demolish two small houses located at 308 and 312 5th St NE, which are not located in the Renaissance Zone.  Mayor Sanford noted that the McKenzie County Landfill would no longer waive the fee for debris from houses demolished by residents or the City.  Council Member Pacheco questioned whether the City should agree to demolish any structures outside of the Renaissance Zone since it may take business away from someone in the demolition business.  Council Member Pacheco moved to deny the request that the City demolish the two houses.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco, Voll, and Homiston; nays: Valenzuela.
Council Member Pacheco reviewed the Roughrider Fund application submitted by the Homefest Committee.  Upon the recommendation of the Roughrider Fund Committee, Council Member Pacheco moved to accept the Roughrider Fund application submitted by the Homefest Committee and to approve a $3,000 grant for Homefest expenses.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco, Voll, Valenzuela, and Homiston; nays: none.
Council Member Voll moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on and off sale beer and liquor) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for D&M’s Office for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none.
Council Member Pacheco moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on and off sale beer and liquor for clubs) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Fox Hills Golf & Country Club for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Voll; nays: none

Council Member Homiston moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on and off sale beer and liquor) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Little Missouri Grille, Inc. for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Voll, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none

Council Member Homiston moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on and off sale beer and liquor) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Six Shooter, LLC for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Pacheco, Voll, and Valenzuela; nays: none

Council Member Voll moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on and off sale beer and liquor) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Watford City Bar, Inc. for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none

Council Member Pacheco moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (on sale beer and liquor for hotels/motels) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Watford Hospitality Group for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco, Voll, Homiston, and Valenzuela; nays: none

Council Member Homiston moved to approve the renewal of the Beer and Retail Liquor Licenses (off sale beer and liquor) and Sunday Alcoholic Beverage Permit for Watford City Community Benefit Association dba Long X Bottle Shop for July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Valenzuela, Voll, and Pacheco; nays: none

Joe Ryan, president of Oppidan Investment Company, was present to provide an overview of the project that Oppidan is in the process of developing at the corner of Hwy 85 and Hwy 23.  The project features Coborn’s Grocery Store, Cash Wise Liquor, Little Duke’s convenience store/gas station, Alco, and McDonalds as well as a hardware store, carwash and retail space.  Mr. Ryan emphasized that the liquor store is critical to the overall project development and asked the Council to consider amending the alcoholic beverages ordinance to increase the number of off-sale liquor and beer licenses that the City can issue.  The ordinance currently limits the number of off-sale licenses to one license for every 3,000 residents, or fraction thereof, according to the last available federal census.  Based on Watford City’s census population of 1,744 residents, the City can only issue one off-sale beer and liquor license, which is held by the Watford City Community Benefit Association (WCCBA).  
Steve Stenehjem spoke representing the WCCBA, which does business as the Long X Bottle Shop.  Mr. Stenehjem described the 58-year history of the WCCBA, including its donations totaling $500,000-$600,000 to projects benefitting the community, including contributions to the McKenzie County Hospital, Good Shepherd Home, Wild West Water Park, and the new Connie Wold Wellness Center.  Mr. Stenehjem indicated that the WCCBA is willing to move to a different location if that is the Council’s preference but that increasing the number of off-sale licenses would hinder the WCCBA’s ability to give to the community.
Monica and Bill Liebel, Liebel’s Jack & Jill, asked that if the City does increase the number of off-sale liquor and beer licenses issued that they and other local merchants be considered for any new licenses.

The off-sale beer and liquor license issue was referred to the Ordinance Committee.

Kurt Hogue, Wash’n the Bakken, was present to describe plans for a 210-foot tunnel truck wash that he would like to build in the ETA southwest of town but the applicable ordinances currently prohibit truck washes.  Council Member Valenzuela moved for the Planning Commission to advertise for a public hearing to amend the I-P Industrial Park District to allow truck washes as a permitted use.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Valenzuela, Pacheco, Homiston, and Voll; nays: none.

Todd Norton, Advanced Engineering, reported that bids for the Wastewater Treatment Facility Phase 1 Improvements project had been opened on May 17th.  Council Member Valenzuela moved to award the general construction bid to Glacier Construction for $2,554,553, the mechanical construction bid to Williams Plumbing & Heating for $50,000, the electrical construction bid to Moorhead Electric for $643,620, and to not award any of the three alternatives.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Valenzuela, Voll, Pacheco, and Homiston; nays: none.
Mr. Norton reported that bids for the Area 6 Utility Extensions and Improvements project had also been opened on May 17th.  Council Member Voll moved to award the base bid plus alternate to R.S. Bennett Construction for a total of $1,664,237.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Valenzuela, Pacheco, and Homiston; nays; none.
Council Member Pacheco moved to approve Task Order #9b (Watford City Wastewater Treatment Facility – Phase 1), which detailed the construction and post-construction engineering services to be provided by Advanced Engineering for expansion of the City’s wastewater treatment facility, for $364,275.  Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco; Voll, Homiston, and Valenzuela; nays: none.
Council Member Voll moved to approve Task Order #7b (Area 2 – Water Distribution Main and Sanitary Sewer Main Extensions Part B), which listed the construction and post-construction engineering services to be provided by Advanced Engineering for the extension of a new water main, sanitary sewer main, lift station, and force main, for $169,000.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Pacheco, Homiston, and Valenzuela; nays: none.

Police Chief Herfindahl was present and gave an update on the Police Department.  He reported that for the period from January 1 through April 30, 2012 compared with the same period in 2011, calls for service increased 102%, case reports increased 141%, and citations increased 303%.  Chief Herfindahl felt that these statistics reflect the increased population in Watford City more so than an increase in the crime rate.

Chief Herfindahl reported that the Police Department had received a $3,000 grant for radar and lidar equipment but that the cost of the equipment needed exceeds the grant by approximately $1,000.  Council Member Voll moved to approve paying the portion of the radar and lidar equipment purchase not covered by grant funds.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none.

Chief Herfindahl reported that he had applied for a 50% matching grant from the ND Department of Transportation for the purchase of ballistics vests but that the grant results wouldn’t be known for some time.  Council Member Homiston moved to approve Chief Herfindahl ordering five ballistics vests without waiting for the grant results.  Motion was seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Pacheco, Voll, and Valenzuela; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Voll moved to approve the Zone Change Application submitted by SkyPath Wireless Network, LLC for property located at Section 25, T150N, R99W, McKenzie County, 2.43 acres, to C-1 from A-2, with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none.

No action was taken on the Conditional Use Application submitted by SkyPath Wireless Network, LLC due to the applicant having withdrawn its application.

Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Voll moved to approve the Variance Application submitted by CCAR Properties to allow for a 2’ side yard variance from the required side yard setback on the west side of the house located at 613 2nd Ave NE with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Pacheco, Valenzuela, and Homiston; nay: none.

Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Homiston moved to approve the Conditional Use Application submitted by Don Moberg to allow for a Home Occupation (barber shop) located at 101 4th Ave SE with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Valenzuela, Pacheco, and Voll; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Valenzuela moved to approve the Subdivision Final Plat submitted by Wild West Investments, LLC for property located at S1/2 of NE1/4 & NW1/4 Section 26, T150N, R99W, McKenzie County, 120.03 acres, (Plat of Cherry Ridge, Phase 1) contingent upon an approved Development Agreement and proof of bonding.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Valenzuela, Pacheco, Voll, and Homiston; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Voll moved to approve the Conditional Use Permit submitted by C & A Realty Investments, LLC located at 202 3rd Ave SW, contingent upon the property owner coming into compliance for allowing 2 RV’s on site prior to the June 25, 2012 Planning Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none.
It was noted that the draft of the minutes of the May 29, 2012 Planning Commission meeting incorrectly stated that the Planning Commission recommended approval of the Conditional Use Application submitted by Knife River Western North Dakota.   The Planning Commission tabled the application.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Pacheco moved to approve the Zone Change Application submitted by Alvin Hanson for property located at  1604 11th Ave SE, Section 20, T150N, R98W, IT 2042 part of S1/2 SW1/4 McKenzie County, 3 acres, to C-1 from A-2, with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report. Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Pacheco, Valenzuela, Voll, and Homiston; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Homiston moved to approve the Zone Change Application submitted by Tomahawk Pipeline Construction located at 1920 17th Ave NE, McKenzie County, 20 acres, to C-1 from A-2, with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Pacheco, Valenzuela, and Voll; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Homiston moved to approve Conditional Use Application submitted by Tomahawk Pipeline Construction located at 1920 17th Ave NE, McKenzie County, 20 acres, to allow for employee housing with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Pacheco, Voll, and Valenzuela; nays: none.
Upon the recommendation of the Planning Commission, Council Member Voll moved to approve the Zone Change Application submitted by Wild West Investments, LLC located at S1/2 of NE1/4 & NW1/4 Section 26, T150N, R99W, McKenzie County, 44.39 acres, to R-1, R-2, R-3, R-4 from A-2, with the conditions set forth under Recommendations in the Staff Report.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Pacheco, Homiston, and Valenzuela; nays: none.
City Planner Moen noted that City ordinances state that “All required off-street parking areas, including access drives, shall be improved with asphalt, concrete or similar dust-free surface and all parking spaces shall be clearly marked.”  Many lots have aggregate or scoria surfacing which contribute to dust and track out problems.  City Planner Moen will notify commercial property owners that they have one year to come into compliance with the paving and striping requirements.
Mayor Sanford reported that he and Todd Norton had spoken with Roger Hoffman about the City obtaining an easement needed for the sewer extension project and purchasing a small amount of land to relocate the septic disposal site.  Council Member Voll moved that Mayor Sanford negotiate with Roger Hoffman for the easement and purchase of land.  Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Pacheco, and Valenzuela; nays: none.

Council Member Valenzuela reported that the Tax Assessment Services committee was continuing to explore options for city tax assessment services.
Council Member Valenzuela reported that the Cemetery Committee planned to install a decorative fence around Schafer Cemetery.
Council Member Valenzuela moved that the City negotiate to purchase land in the Dahl’s Addition and to pursue a loan for the purchase from the Roughrider Fund, and that if such a loan is not available, to proceed with the purchase.  Motion was seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes Valenzuela; Pacheco, and Voll; nays: Homiston.
Council Member Homiston moved to approve a step increase for Jesse Wellen from Category 4, Step 0 to Category 4, Step 1 effective June 1, 2012 and a step increase for Curtis Larson from Category 3, Step 0 to Category 3, Step 1 effective July 16, 2012.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Homiston, Valenzuela, Voll, and Pacheco; nays: none.  

Council Member Voll moved to approve the First Reading on an Application for Annexation submitted by Wild West Investments, LLC for 120.03 acres of land lying in the S1/2NE1/4 and NW1/4NE1/4 of Section 26, T150N, R99W.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried unanimously.  
Council Member Voll moved to approve the First Reading on an Ordinance Amending Section 3-216 of Article 2 of Chapter III of the City of Watford City Ordinances Relating to Curb Cock Specifications.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried unanimously. 

Council Member Voll moved to approve the First Reading on an Ordinance Amending Section 3-304 of Article 3 of Chapter III of the City of Watford City Ordinances Relating to Private Sewage Disposal.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried unanimously. 

Council Member Voll moved to approve the First Reading on an Ordinance Adding Article 8 to Chapter VI of the City of Watford City Ordinances Relating to Contractor Licenses with the stipulation that any reference to “general contractor” should be replaced with “contractor”.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried unanimously.
Council Member Voll moved to approve the Second Reading on Ordinance #271 Annexing Property to the City of Watford City per Annexation Application submitted by Mark Bragg, Fox Hills Village, LLC.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Deanne, Homiston, and Pacheco; nays: none
Council Member Voll moved to approve the raffle permit applications submitted by Homefest and McKenzie County Hockey Club.  Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried unanimously.  

Council Member Voll reported that the Ordinance Committee recommended amending the I-P Industrial Park District to reduce the minimum tract size from ten acres to one acre.
Council Member Voll moved to approve the Transient Merchant License application submitted by Bob Pablo’s Tacos N More. Motion seconded by Council Member Valenzuela and carried unanimously.

Council Member Voll moved to approve Resolution 2012-04 Authorizing Filing of Application with the North Dakota Department of Health for a Loan under the Clean Water Act. Motion seconded by Council Member Homiston and carried by the following roll call vote: ayes: Voll, Homiston, Valenzuela, and Pacheco; nays: none.
Council Member Valenzuela moved to approve Mayor Sanford’s appointment of Shane Homiston to the Planning Commission for a 5-year term from July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2017. Motion seconded by Council Member Voll and carried unanimously.

Council Member Valenzuela moved to approve the bills as listed.  Motion seconded by Council Member Pacheco and carried unanimously.  Abel Enterprises $142.50; Advanced Engineering $264,778.64; Agri Industries, Inc $82.24; Ambient Electric and Design $608.00; Astro Chem Service, Inc. $25.00; Badlands Hardware, Inc. $987.77; Balco Uniform Comp., Inc. $272.17; Barrett Pharmacy, Inc. $19.99; Biolynceus, LLC $1,360.40; Carquest Auto Parts $14.79; Comfort Inn – Bismarck $69.00; Dakota Supply Group $27.96; Darwin and Sharon Krabbenhoft $15,000.00; Dick Fischer $65.00; Ebel Integrators, Inc. $510.00; Ecolab Pest Elim. Div. $250.00; Elliot Excavating $3,500.00; Erin Langford $60.00; Fargo Water Equipment, Inc. $3,921.46; Fargo Water Equipment, Inc. $133.87; Fastenal Company $4.47; Foley Brothers LLC $2,950.00; Gaffaney's, Inc. $605.51; Galls $40.98; Galls $300.85; Gary Hoffman $47.08; Gooseneck Implement $817.68; Guardian Lock & Safe Co. $63.00; Hawkins, Inc. $3,225.21; Heggen Equipment, Inc. $88.50; Homefest Run $836.30; Interstate Standard $114.13; Jack and Jill $15.76; Jim Hanson Masonry Inc. $3,505.00; Keeprs, Inc. $430.99; Laura Anderson $51.06; London Fog, Inc. $68.25; Lyle Signs Inc. $258.96; Lynx Sand and Gravel LLC $614.25; McKennett Law Firm $11,840.00; McKenzie Building Center, Inc. $95.18; McKenzie County Ambulance $65,000.00; McKenzie County Ambulance $179,471.99; McKenzie County Fair Board $10,000.00; McKenzie County Farmer, Inc. $2,776.18; McKenzie County Healthcare Systems, Inc $11.93; McKenzie County Treasurer $60.00; McKenzie Electric Coop, Inc. $594.00; Meuchel Computer Service & Office Supply $683.63; Mike's Super Valu $31.04; Mike's Super Valu $128.29; Mondak Portables, LLC $1,120.00; Montana Dakota Utilities, Inc. $7,801.87; Montana Dakota Utilities, Inc. $24.93; Municipal Government Academy $15.00; ND Department Of Health $20.00; ND Department of Transportation $4,434.45; ND Firefighter's Association $25.00; ND Water & Pollution Control $40.00; Northern Pump & Compression, Inc. $72.60; Northwestern Power Equipment Co., Inc. $199.24; NW Dakota Public Transit $2,000.00; OK Implement, Inc. $217.31; OK Implement, Inc. $989.92; One Call Concepts, Inc. $345.90; One Call Concepts, Inc. $122.50; Petty Cash $357.91; James Pittsley $51.06; Post Board $15.00; Post Board $110.00; Postmaster $404.21; Pristine Water Solutions, Inc. $3,376.00; Ramkota Hotel – Bismarck $276.00; Respond Systems $363.00; Roughrider Industries $4,370.00; S & S Motors, Inc. $545.03; Sensus Metering Systems $1,856.07; Sensus Metering Systems $112.00; Shane Simonson $1,117.00; Share Corporation $2,112.89; Sherwin-Williams Co. $419.60; Spee Dee, Inc. $15.66; Talk Time Wireless $25.98; Taylor Ag Services, Inc. $178.75l; The Sign Shop $511.00; Theodore Roosevelt Expressway $7,000.00; Thompson Publishing Group $433.99; Todd Hayden $180.00; Triple AAA Safety/Training Inc. $75.00; Uniform Center $193.00; Vawnita Best $12,500.00; Verizon Wireless $824.65; Visa $1,548.18; Watford City Enterprises LLC $430.00; Xerox Corporation $195.41.
The Newfield Production Company oil and gas lease for Block 1, E1/2 of Lots 4 and 5, Original Townsite was referred to Attorney Voll.

The organizational meeting for the City Council will be held Tuesday, June 26th at 6:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.  These minutes are published subject to the City Council’s Review and Revision pursuant to NDCC 40-01-09.1.  
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______________________
Laura Anderson, City Auditor


Brent Sanford, Mayor
